Teignbridge Cycle Forum 12th November 2020 – Zoom ‘virtual’ meeting

This was well attended with 58 attendees, and 2 apologies. 
Thank you so much to the speakers, who made it a useful, engaging and varied Forum with much valid input from attendees. Thanks also to Helen Williams who helped run the event. 
Minutes
Introduction & 20mph overview
· Cllr Jackie Hook, of Teignbridge District Council and Devon County Council, introduced the meeting and welcomed everybody warmly.  
· Jackie recognised the notable improvements in attitudes on and recognition of the importance of good-quality active travel delivery, since the conception of the Cycle Forum back in the 1990s. 
· Jackie noted there is still further progression to be made, and that vocal support for transformative and beneficial projects such as the 20mph trial is needed both from Councillors and local residents, to enable safer spaces for all and in particular vulnerable road users. 
· The trial 20mph limit in Newton Abbot is anticipated to be one of the most effective ways to encourage more active travel users, especially the more vulnerable/less confident, and more active travel uptake offers a range of benefits for all (not just those travelling actively). There will be a public consultation in 2021, and other data will be collected as part of the trial to identify and report on outcomes. 
· Jackie also referenced the Climate Emergency declaration that Teignbridge Councillors made last year, and the post of Climate Emergency Officer that has emerged from this, which is being ably carried out by William Elliott, primarily looking at reducing TDC emissions.  
· Attendees were asked to make themselves known to Jackie if they would like to be part of working towards establishing where the greatest locations of demand are for e-hire facilities (cars and/or bicycles) in Newton Abbot and Teignmouth. There is a Co-cars/Co-bikes process that helps understand the local demand, but this relies on local volunteers and engagement. Jackie.hook@teignbridge.gov.uk

Recovery Survey 
· Lizzie Turner, Recycling Officer at TDC gave a presentation regarding the recovery plan. Please can you complete the short survey to help inform the local needs for recovery?  
· The recovery is proposed in relation to local impacts of Covid-19, and focuses on improved environment and place outcomes – this needs public input to shape it effectively. 
· The survey is at this link  www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/PlaceC19 
· Lizzie can be contacted with any questions or inputs about the survey:   elizabeth.turner@teignbridge.gov.uk 

Cycling / Multi-user Route Maintenance  
· Ros Mills, Public Rights of Way Manager & County Parks Manager from Devon County Council (DCC) gave a presentation about Route Maintenance. 
· Ros gave a reminder to report any relevant issues (such as overgrown vegetation or blocked public rights of way via the DCC online portal, which is very user-friendly:  https://www.devon.gov.uk/roadsandtransport/report-a-problem/map/map_src/veg/
· The DCC portal will allow you to report issues on routes that are DCC maintained only (which covers off many key routes of interest). 
· Ros thanked local groups for their involvement in maintaining certain stretches of route and being actively involved, and promoted this as a means to support and volunteer with/alongside the PROW teams who have a limited capacity and limited budget available.  
· Sustrans volunteers are one notable organisation who help upkeep stretches of route, such as on the Stover Trail. 
· Cllr Tessa Frost flagged that in Chudleigh there are volunteer groups who maintain some footpaths and open spaces. 
· The Mid-Devon Cycle Club cleared the Clay-Pits Way thoroughly in 2019. This path is sub-width and suffers from marginal build-up of natural debris. There was a comment of litter along this route and Ros said this should be reported via Teignbridge:  https://myaccount.teignbridge.gov.uk/service/report_littering?accept=yes&consentMessageIds%5b%5d=13 
· Ros noted that provided suitable insurance cover is in place and risk assessment, then willing local groups can become involved as ambassadors of certain stretches of route that are of key importance to them. Tools can be made available. 
· There was a very significant uplift in the use of PROW during lockdown, with an increase of around 150% on some routes. This included some novice users and rates of conflict increased due to inexperience and density of users. DCC promoted a Share this Space campaign to promote responsible use both by cyclists, dog-walkers and other user groups. Please see information via this link and feel free to share widely: share this space 
· The Old Haldon Hill was noted as an area where natural debris periodically builds-up in the cycle path alongside the road, and the Neighbourhood Highway Officer Helen Frankpitt and colleagues receives reports from Ken & Graham when this becomes a notable issue, and there has been praise by local cyclists for a really good job of clearance here recently. 
· Ken R. asked what the budget available is as a breakdown for off-road route per meter/kilometre of route.  Ros is reviewing and can report back on this. 
· Ken also asked about ownership along the A38 and was not clear if this was Highways England or DCC. Ros asked Ken to confirm the particular stretch of route to her and she will confirm this for him. The A38 is usually Highways England responsibility, whereas the A380 would be DCC. 
· Leaf-drop was mentioned in terms of this being an annual issue but there is some dependence on the weather conditions in relation to how much leaf litter & other debris remains on-route. This is something that can be flagged via the DCC online portal, and when an issue is reported via the Portal it will be assessed and a site visit will be made if necessary to allow a decision on appropriate action. 

Teign Estuary Trail project update
· Roger North, Senior Engineer from the Engineering Design Team at DCC provided an update of the Teign Estuary Trail project progress. 
· Roger shared the proposed route Plans from Passage House Inn, Kingsteignton to Morrisons junction on the edge of Teignmouth. 
· Following a financial commitment by both Devon County Council and Teignbridge District Council to support the progress for planning application preparation, there has been much detailed design work on the route, informed by topological, ecological and landscape surveys that have also been undertaken.  
· A value management workshop was held last month and included around 30 key stakeholders. This was an opportunity to share the design plans with statutory consultees who were able to comment on and tweak certain elements of the design. This process, along with the public consultation, is designed to support a more efficient process once the planning application is submitted. 
· The (pre-planning) public consultation is being led by the DCC Transport Team, and will be live from Tuesday 17th November to Friday 18th December. The design plans will be made available and there will be an online survey for providing your feedback on the scheme. There will also be two drop-in sessions. Please see the link for further information, and please do share this widely: https://www.devon.gov.uk/haveyoursay/consultations/teign-estuary-trail-2/
· The planning application is timetabled for submission in Spring 2021, to allow time for review and updates based on the public consultation.  
· The landowners have been updated directly on the consultation design plans. 
· The next stage, to link from Morrison’s to Teignmouth town centre will need to follow on, and Roger’s remit is to focus on the current priority of the route between Passage House and Morrison’s junction, in order that further investigation into the onward stretch does not delay the overall project.  
· Roger thanked the Bishopsteignton Parish Council and the Teign Estuary Trail Campaign Group for their pro-active support in the project. 
· Andrew McGregor asked whether a speed restriction of 30pmh would be sought along the road-side route east of Bishopsteignton. Roger said that DCC teams were reviewing this and that traffic speeds had been found to regularly exceed the limit on that stretch. There is a potential of installing speed cameras, if this is approved by internal DCC teams as a suitable approach, as research shows that this often has a noted effect on keeping speeds in-line with limits. 
· There were many thanks from various attendees for Roger’s work on this project and recognition of the accomplishment of having reached this milestone. 
· NB: The Teignmouth – Dawlish stretch is ready to deliver subject to securing funding. If you have knowledge of sizable funding sources for capital project delivery then please do let us know estelle.skinner@teignbridge.gov.uk  

Other Teignbridge cycle projects update
· Estelle Skinner, Green Infrastructure Officer for TDC gave an update on some other key route project underway in Teignbridge.  
Kingsteignton
· The planning application by Sibelco for an off-road route on the (Old) Exeter Road corridor, including a new pedestrian and cycling bridge to link safely into the Stover Way has been approved recently and works will commence in the spring and are expected to be completed by the end of summer 2021, the Redrow work on the route alongside the Newcross development is also expected to be completed by Summer 2021.  
· Clllr Bill Thorne asked about the road crossing – which is proposed as an informal crossing with a wide central island for access between the off-road stretches of active travel route on either side of the (Old) Exeter Road. 
· It was flagged that there is a need to slow traffic speeds along (Old) Exeter Road as this is now a residential location. Estelle will feedback comment to DCC. 
· Cllr Bill Thorne also praised the good work to link Kingsteignton safety into the Stover Trail via the TDC planning process & the delivery of paths by Sibelco and the Redrow development. Improved onward links to Chudleigh needed. 
Chudleigh
· Chudleigh was highlighted by Town Councillors, and the important local need for routes to link up with Kingsteignton, Chudleigh Knighton, and Bovey Tracey. Chudleigh is currently isolated from the existing active travel network due to traffic density on direct routes and steep gradients on quieter lanes.
· [bookmark: _GoBack]The Chudleigh Town Council and Active Travel Group are extremely keen and have been for some time now. They have looked at possible routes and have provided suggestions to Estelle. It is important to keep good communication on this.  
· Chudleigh is in the Kingsteignton education catchment, and as such linking into the active travel network could have a notable education utility-trip purpose as well as a leisure purpose. 
· The Town Council commented that their understanding was that landownership of their proposed route design was likely to be supportive. 
· Richard Keeling & Chris Webb raised this as a priority for the Town Council and noted that there are developments in Chudleigh, meaning that the demand is continually increasing.
· Chris Webb asked how a route gets selected for the DCC Walking & Cycling Strategy and Estelle explained that this strategy was completed in 2015 but refreshed a couple of years ago, and includes key strategic routes that will provide for the greatest density of trips. It includes the Teign Estuary Trail. 
· Various attendees asked for a definition of a strategic route need for DCC and when their Strategy will next be updated, and Estelle will follow up with DCC Transport Planning Team for some information to share on this. Please see link to the 2018 updated priorities and the Strategy: https://democracy.devon.gov.uk/documents/s22542/CW%20Strategy.pdf 
Baker’s Park/Ogwell
· Estelle also summarised the Bakers Park/Ogwell route project, which has planning permission and is awaiting one final landowner agreement to link into Beverley Way. 
· There was a question posed pre-meeting about whether any specific cycling options should be designated in Forde Park and Courtenay Parks but the general consensus was that cycling is not necessary due to availability of quiet road options alongside the Parks. There is a very short stretch proposed via Courtenay Park, at the northern end, via the Future High Street Fund (FHSF) proposals. 
Future High Street Fund, Newton Abbot
· The FHSF proposals include widening pavements along Queen Street and creating a safe quiet-road link (contraflow via Devon Square & access via the southernmost part of The Avenue to NCNR2), and upgrading the rail station crossing for shared-use, to improve travel between the rail station and town centre/National Cycle Network (NCN) Route 2. Other measures include improved surface markings, signage and improved junction safety on the NCN Route 2 where it passes via the centre of Newton Abbot (notably Marsh Rd-The Avenue, Albany St-Cricketfield Rd, and Victoria Gardens-Kingsteignton Rd). 
Matford/ South-west Exeter
· The South-west Exeter development was covered in brief; this is a large development in the Teignbridge Local Plan that is coming forward and includes a new active travel bridge over the A379 to link the north and south sides (all-through school coming on south side), and linkage to the existing Exe Estuary Trail via a new shared-use crossing, an east-west link parallel to the A379 but within new development on the south side of the A379, as well as active travel priority anticipated on Old Matford Lane, and cycle parking at the new Ridgetop Park.  
· There was a need flagged for an improved quality route between the Day’s Pottles Lane and Partridges Cycles alongside the A379. There is currently a very narrow pavement only along this stretch, and Estelle stated that it isn’t a designated cycling route but that there is a recognised benefit to enhancing this link for cycling. There are no plans via current development to deliver that improvement but there may be future opportunities. 
Active Travel Strategy, Newton Abbot – and Cycling Hubs
· TDC will be working with DCC on an Active Travel Strategy for Newton Abbot. This will include a review of the current active travel network, upcoming schemes and data modelling as well as consideration of existing data from local input and prior consultations, to identify key missing gaps and needs, and to add some detail to these. This will also include looking at Kingsteignton and Kinskerwell. 
· This project will also recognise the wider radial needs (though generally not in detail at this stage). 
· This will support and inform the partnership working and delivery between the two authorities. There will be engagement with stakeholders during preparation and also a public consultation on the draft strategy. 
· Other active travel needs alongside active travel routes will also be considered in the above project, but not in detail at this stage. These will include e-hire opportunities, safe school streets, Park & Change and a Newton Abbot cycle hub. 
· If you have suggestions or inputs about the cycle hub potential in Newton Abbot then please get in touch with Estelle  estelle.skinner@teignbridge.gov.uk  
· Ride-On are very interested in being involved in the Newton Abbot cycle hub, and have had much success with their community work in Exeter. 
· Other localities are also keen to develop/advance cycling hubs, including Torbay, Totnes and Buckfastleigh, and it’s important that the offer is complimentary in order to provide the best overall outcomes for local communities and visitors to the area. 
· Kay of Newton Abbot Community Transport raised the need for cycle hubs and new routes to support the inclusion of less mobile users. She would be pleased to be involved in any project design/access needs discussions related to cycle/active travel hubs and cycling/multi-user routes  manager@newtonabbotcta.org 
· Roger North raised the design process of the Teign Estuary Trail being very much focused on achieving a multi-user trail. 
· Estelle referenced documents such as government’s Gear Change and Sustrans document Paths for Everyone, and the Highway Code consultation to prioritise vulnerable Highway users: 
· Gear Change https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/904146/gear-change-a-bold-vision-for-cycling-and-walking.pdf 
· Paths for Everyone  https://www.sustrans.org.uk/about-us/paths-for-everyone/
· Highway Code consultation July-Oct 2020 https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/review-of-the-highway-code-to-improve-road-safety-for-cyclists-pedestrians-and-horse-riders

Torbay Velopark enhancements
· Liam McGrath, Chairman of the Mid-Devon Cycle Club then gave an update on the proposed enhancements to the Velopark in Torbay, which is a project that the Mid-Devon Cycle Club has been working on and has achieved Round 1 success on via the British Cycling Place to Ride fund. 
· This would see a pump track and cyclo-cross race track delivered at the site to enhance the existing offer and encourage a wider user range and density.  
· The MDCC will be progressing with further detail to the proposal, for the final submission (Round 2) at the end of January 2021. They are excited about this opportunity. 
· Please email Liam with any comments/queries:  liampmcgrath@gmail.com

Dartmoor National Park key opportunities/needs review
· Jen Manning, Recreation Officer for Dartmoor National Park Authority gave a presentation regarding the current work that is being done to identify key opportunities and needs for active travel on and around Dartmoor, as part of the recreational management strategy.  
· This is very much early stages and just looking at ideas and concepts at this stage, and no specific funding for delivery is currently available. 
· The corridor of the A38 has been highlighted as a priority. 
· Other local needs that have been flagged include linking Ashburton to Newton Abbot. Alison Thomas, South Dartmoor Cycling Club, commented on this opportunity and the potential for a quiet-roads route with minor improvements at Goodstone to PROW, and has shared the proposal with Estelle Skinner. This includes some challenging gradients, which on an e-bike is not an issue. Could this be a relatively quick-win? Jen is also happy to discuss local needs with Alison. 
· Another opportunity being considered is e-hire (which may dovetail with Teignbridge District Council proposals) and an active travel hub in Buckfastleigh. 
· Other possible routes of interest are Buckfastleigh to Totnes and Ivybridge to Bovey Tracey. 
· Jen and Estelle will keep in contact and discussion about routes that link between the Dartmoor National Park Authority boundary and the Teignbridge District Council boundary, and will share updates so that they can collaborate if there are suitable opportunities. 
· Jen is happy to discuss the opportunities and needs review, and to receive input, suggestions and comments. Please email her at  jmanning@dartmoor.gov.uk

Cycling & Sensitive Nature Sites
· David Rickwood, Senior Manager for Woodland Trust provided an update on his work to protect important nature sites in Devon and an issue that had been reinforced during lockdown, with some mountain bikers trespassing and disturbance caused to protected species including birds of prey. 
· David was keen for advice and input on how to tackle this, as he recognised that most cyclists and walkers are responsible and will want to help. 
· Zsolt referred to a relevant project that had been undertaken locally to make permitted access and routes clearer for users in very rural locations. Routes that pose a risk could be marked-up on Strava by users. 
· Liam McGrath kindly offered to update the Mid-Devon Cycle Club about this issue and to highlight key locations that are causing notable damage or disturbance to nature, if David can share that info. 
· Michael Owen was happy to share the messaging from David Rickwood, via his work on the Dartmoor Way social media. 
· Please do email David with any further relevant suggestions or support:  DavidRickwood@woodlandtrust.org.uk

Further update – parts of the A382 in the vicinity of Newton Abbot are currently closed for the road improvements and active travel route delivery works, and there has been a report from Cycle Touring Club that this is causing increased levels of traffic on some of the neighbouring lanes that are usually fairly quiet. 
